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Little Gaddesden Parish Council

[bookmark: _GoBack]MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL on MONDAY 16th February, 2015
PLEASE NOTE THAT MINUTES ARE ALSO PUBLISHED ON THE VILLAGE WEB SITE http://www.littlegaddesden.org.uk
	
PRESENT: Cllr. Adams. (Chairman), Cllr. Archer (Deputy Chairman), Cllrs. Hyde, Kutluoglu and Irving. Also in attendance, Alastair Greene (Clerk), and 8 members of the public.
   
APOLOGIES:  Cllrs. Parker & Heaphy, Herts County Cllr. Lloyd, Dacorum District Cllr. Tiley, PCSO Lee Clements 
The meeting commenced at 8.05pm
1. FORMALITIES  

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: For the Councillors who attended there were no recorded changes, confirmed as:-
Cllr. Adams has an interest in the Sports Club; 
Cllr. Heaphy has an interest in the Football Club and is editor of the Gaddesden Diary; 
Cllr. Hyde has an interest in the Drama Club and Rural Heritage Society;
Cllr. Parker has an interest in the Village Produce Association, the Parochial Church Council and the Gaddesden Society. 
Cllr. Kutluoglu has an interest in the Football and Sports Club 
Cllr. Irving has an interest as Chair, Gaddesden District Village Produce Association and is a member of the Drama Club and Rural Heritage Society
Cllr. Archer has no interests to be declared;
The Attendance Register was signed by the Councillors and Clerk

2. MINUTES - The minutes of the previous meeting were signed by the Chairman. (n.b. The last month’s minutes are always available on the web site)

3.  POLICE REPORT
a. Police Report for February set out below verbatim:-
The area of Little Gaddesden is situated within the Police Beat of D2E. ‘D’ stands for Dacorum, 2 is Berkhamsted Police Station and ‘E’ is the beat area.

Since 1st January the only crime of note in that area was a criminal damage, which occurred overnight between 23rd to 24th January in Hudnall Lane. During that night offenders threw two rocks or large stones at a parked car on the road, smashing the rear windscreen, and damaging the boot.
The car belonged to a local resident. There have been no realistic leads as to identifying the offender, and the crime remains undetected. This appears to be an isolated incident, and appears to be vandalism, possible thrown from a passing car. 
Crime in general remains low during the opening weeks of 2015. There have been two incidents of thefts from sheds in the Potten End area. 
Residents are reminded to check their Shed security. Often people put their lawn mowers and garden tools away for the winter, and may not check on them again until spring. Remember Home Security includes the shed!

Drive Safe: Speeding patrols in recent weeks have been reduced, influenced by winter weather and the dark nights. Pc Mike Woods and the Neighbourhood Police team, are planning an increase in patrols in preparation for the spring time, and will be liaising with the Parish Council and Drive Safe residents to ensure continued Police Road Safety Patrols and traffic calming measures. 
Police attendance at Parish Council Meetings: Whilst there will not be a monthly attendance every month, any police queries can be passed via Alastair Greene to PS Peter Huffer or PCSO Lee Clements. 
Documents regarding shed security have been uploaded to the Parish web site and are also displayed on the Parish notice board adjacent to the shop.

b. Police Communications.
A Police Page has now been set up on the village web site http://www.littlegaddesden.org.uk and is updated as new reports come in.

4. MATTERS ARISING
a. Highways - Bucks CC have cut back the vegetation and soil slumped over the Ringshall Road pavement from the junction with Little Gaddesden Road to Goose Hill Farm. Cllr. Hyde obtained a quote from Malcolm Weaver to do the last stretch, it is the 20m of pavement between the end of the Ringshall Cottages flint wall and the Little Gaddesden Village turning. Cllr. Adams advised he would seek support from local residents to ask if they would help clear that stretch.

Fourways Junction accidents
The Clerk had made contact with Studham Parish Council who agreed to work with all parties to seek the necessary improvements at this difficult junction. Cllr. Kutluoglu volunteered to be part of the working group comprising Herts CC, Central Beds Council and the Parishes of Studham and LG. Clerk to facilitate a meeting to agree way forward. Cllr. Adams mooted a speed camera as a possible deterrent.

It was recorded at the previous Parish meeting that County Cllr. Lloyd acknowledged that the junction was dangerous, would ensure that the junction was assessed for safety improvements as part of upcoming works linked to the A5 de-trunking and improvements at Water End, and would report back on next steps. Prior to this meeting Cllr. Lloyd confirmed to the Clerk that this was still included in his plans.

        b.  Open Spaces.

1. Walsham Bench
The Clerk confirmed that the insurance monies had been banked and that the family contribution would be paid to LGPC next month.

2. Tree survey.
Cllr. Hyde confirmed she and Cllr. Kutluoglu had met to agree potential locations for the trees to replace the felled Cherries. One such location was the area between the Bowls Club and the Children’s playground, however no planting would take place before the autumn.

3. Footpath 18 reinstatement following installation of ground source heating pipes. 
No change since last month. The owner has built his field shelter. The re-levelling and re-seeding of the field and reinstating of footpath 18 will be completed as soon as good weather allows, likely to be in the spring.

 4. Footpath 2, 3, & 27 Modification.
 No further progress from HCC.

5. Scout storage shed. 
The Scout leader is arranging for the lease to be signed by the Trustees and will then pass back for LGPC to sign.

6. Request for a Heritage sign for the Church.
Herts CC have approved in principle the installation of a heritage sign but need now to agree the specific location. The Clerk will meet with HCC to put forward the identified preferred location. Cllr. Adams asked whether there would be support for the funding of the sign and its installation but the response from the Councillor’s was that this was not a general parish cost. The Parish had already saved the Church the administration fee and had progressed the application and so had provided good support already.

7. Drainage improvements
Several areas are suffering from poor drainage, in particular opposite the entrance to the Church and at the kissing gates to FP12 that crosses Church Road towards the back of Bede Court. Cllr. Hyde obtained a quote from Malcolm Weaver for the latter. The Clerk was asked to make contact with the field owner, Mr. Stanley, to get permission to carry out the works and to contact Neil Rogers regarding the drainage problem next to the church.

8. Webb’s Copse area - Stiles
Cllr. Adams had asked at the last meeting that the Clerk approach the owner of the land in the vicinity of Webb’s Copse, to see if stiles could be replaced with DDA compliant access gates. The NT confirmed that they had recently installed one kissing gate and strong fence on the northern end of Webb’s Copse. The NT also confirmed that they were the owner of the field known as the Gallop but that the stile on the Ashridge Boundary trail where it meets footpath Nd14, was not a priority for them. Cllr Adams asked that the Clerk go back to NT and request a re-prioritisation because the stile did not comply with DDA legislation. It was noted that this stile was over the LGPC boundary and the land fell into Nettleden with Potten End Parish Council and so could not be funded by LGPC. The Clerk had made NPPC aware of the discussion.

Cllr. Irving mentioned that the bench on Nd14 on the path dropping down to the Nettleden Road had been damaged. David Brattle volunteered to have a look at it to assess the damage. No work was planned by LGPC as this is outside the Parish boundary.

9.   P3 actions
It was agreed that the Parish should apply for funding in the 2015 funding round, for the improvement of FP5 which runs between the Bridgewater pub and the Golf Course but that no work should be undertaken until funding was confirmed and owners consent received. In particular, it was thought useful to introduce a flight of steps on the middle section between Ringshall Drive and the gates/driveway to ‘Faerie Hollow’ and Wytches Hollow. This would reduce the danger from slipping and prevent further erosion of the footpath. The Clerk confirmed he had spoken to Clayton Rae at Dacorum who would support the principle of improving the surface along this footpath but was generally against introducing steps that add to the maintenance burden for the authority. It was agreed that the application for funding would be submitted.

10.  The Green
Cutting Regime
Cllr. Hyde explained that she had met with Malcolm Weaver to discuss the impact of the Wild Flower retention areas on the cutting of the Green. A proposal had been discussed and agreed for sign off by the Council. Cllr Adams sought confirmation that the cutting regime would include the provision of proper sightlines to the main road from all the access ways across the Green. Cllr. Hyde confirmed. It was agreed as a trial that the cutting regime would be adopted for this year and at the end of the year a review would be carried out to assess its effectiveness in retaining the wild flowers and its practicality for the contractor and the cost for the Parish Council. At that time residents views would be sought.

New bins for the Green. 
No progress from previous month when David Brattle confirmed he was still waiting for the National Trust to deliver the timber for the bins, and that mesh liners had already been purchased.

Status of the Green
The Clerk reported that the Herts CC had given full consideration to the LGPC’s request for the transfer of the freehold and were keen to support the Parish on this matter. However, as the original acquisition of the land by Herts CC had been by way of the gift in 1947, HCC felt that they should honour the request to retain the freehold. HCC would though be prepared to meet in part the request from LGPC for a longer tenure by granting a 125 year lease rather than the 35 years that was previously offered. HCC were also willing to consider how they could assist with a contribution in some way to the maintenance. The Clerk was asked to go back to HCC to understand what form of maintenance could be available as part of the package and to ask for a longer lease.

Use of the Green – Byelaws
Cllr. Archer had noted at the August meeting that, whilst permission is sought from the Parish Council on some occasions for parking and skips etc., not everyone appeared to be aware of the need to seek permission.  Furthermore, new people moving in to the village might not be aware of the Byelaws. Since the current version of the Byelaws was written in 1985, it had been agreed at a previous meeting to update the language and issues covered. Cllr. Archer and the Clerk had drafted and circulated new byelaws for review at the January meeting. It was agreed that no action should be taken until the status of the Parish’s future interest in the land had been confirmed.

5. CORRESPONDENCE			
The Bowls Club had asked if during very busy periods they could use the Green for croquet, inserting hoops in the grass and removing them after the game. The area they would like to use is that between the Oak Tree behind the LGBCC clubhouse and the Children’s play area. It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the Chairman of the Bowls Club giving approval on a 6 months temporary basis, with a review at the end of that period to check impact on other users of the Playing field. 
 
A letter had been received from the Pension regulator asking for a formal contact name and address. Cllr. Adams agreed to respond.

The Clerk had been contacted by a resident concerned about the fresh Bus Consultation that had been announced. The new proposal threatened to remove the Saturday service for Little Gaddesden. Cllr. Adams suggested that the text of the previous letter be used and sent again as feedback to the new consultation.

Affinity Water have announced that they would welcome applications for funding of community based projects. Cllr. Kutluoglu suggested that the living willow screen and removal of the concrete cricket training area would be a good project and would be pleased to support an application. Cllr. Adams advised that he would seek help from Alison Townsend for the costing. Cllr. Hyde had already obtained a costing for the concrete cricket training area. Once a rough costing was obtained an application could be made.

6.   FINANCE 
a. Cheques for approval 
	The Council will consider and resolve to approve or disapprove the following:
	Clerk - salary for Feb and PAYE cheque
	Village Hall Manager – salary for Feb
SRT Trading Ltd £220 + vat – for Feb
Village Hall Hire £60 no vat payable
G H Electrical Lights in Committee room (already signed – this is for confirmation)
Direct Fabric Sales, Stage curtains £219.83 + vat, (already signed – this is for confirmation)
J. Whitford Plumbing and Heating for Village Hall £597.33 plus vat
HAPTC Election Training Course x 2, Clerk and Cllr. Archer £70 no vat payable
Daniel Bunting Installation of posts adjacent to village Hall £290 + vat
            Petty Cash – £20.95 inc vat      
	 
       b. Cheques/payments received
	      LGVH Management Committee - Village Hall Manager’s salary
	      Insurance payment from Walsham Bench
    (All incoming Cheques confirmed as banked)

c. Budget forms for 2015-2016 had been submitted after the last Parish meeting on 26th January, with a total funding requirement for 2015-16 of £26,968.35 (comprising £16,206.01 General expenditure, £8,200 Concurrent Services and £2,562.34 Warden Services). Dacorum were reviewing and will revert in due course.

  7.  PLANNING - CURRENT APPLICATIONS (as at Feb 16th)

VALLEY VIEW , PLANNING AND COMPULSORY PURCHASE ACT 2004, SECTION 55 AND SCHEDULE 2
Application by Jade Golby Webb. Site at Valley View, Hemel Hempstead Road, Dagnall, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1QR – LGPC objected, application called in, Decision awaited

**********************************************************************************
OTHER APPLICATIONS

32 RINGSHALL ROAD, RINGSHALL, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1ND, ALTERATIONS TO ROOF OF SIDE EXTENSION AND ALTERATIONS TO REAR.
4/03543/14/FHA – No objection from LGPC, DBC Granted 26th Jan

PHEASANT FIELD, RINGSHALL DRIVE, ASHRIDGE PARK, HP4 1NP, DEMOLITION OF EXISTING HOUSE, SWIMMING POOL AND GARAGES, CONSTRUCTION OF NEW SINGLE FAMILY DWELLING AND GARAGE.
4/03292/14/FUL – No objection from LGPC to app or amendments, awaiting DBC decision

CHURCHHOUSE STUDIO, HUDNALL LANE, LITTLE GADDESDEN, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1QE
EXTENSION OF EXISTING APARTMENT BUILDING TO CREATE NEW DWELLING
4/03622/14/FUL – Objection from LGPC to access arrangements.

The owner of Churchhouse Studios, Niall MacLeod attended the meeting. The Clerk explained that the reasons for the objection by LGPC were due to the potential loss of car parking spaces and the conflict of traffic movements between the proposed new access onto Chapel Close from Churchhouse Studios and traffic entering Chapel Close. Mr MacLeod advised that he was withdrawing the current application. He intended to resubmit, replacing the vehicular access with a pedestrian access onto Chapel Close. He may also give consideration to removing the access entirely. He was keen to stress the benefits he felt that the donation of land at the rear of his property would give to residents. He felt that the wider road would give easier access to the bungalows at the far end of Chapel Close particularly for larger vehicles. Cllr. Adams suggested that prior to resubmission that the owner discusses the proposal with the residents of Chapel Close and the Parish Council.

LYDIARD COTTAGE, CHURCH ROAD, LITTLE GADDESDEN, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1NZ 
FELL (T2) AND (T3) TREES AND REMOVE AND REPLANT (T1) TREE. 4/00025/15/TCA – No objection from LGPC – DBC decision – Raise no objection

MANOR COTTAGE, 55 NETTLEDEN ROAD NORTH, LITTLE GADDESDEN, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1PL 
WORKS TO LIME TREE. 4/00027/15/TCA – No objection from LGPC, DBC decision – Raise no objection

12-13, RINGSHALL ROAD, RINGSHALL, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1ND. REPLACEMENT SINGLE STOREY REAR EXTENSION. REAR DORMER AND INTERNAL ALTERATIONS. 
DETACHED GARAGE. 4/00070/15/FHA & 4/00071/15/LBC– No objection from LGPC, awaiting DBC decision

9 RINGSHALL ROAD, RINGSHALL, BERKHAMSTED, HP4 1ND
WORKS TO FIR TREE, SILVER BIRCH TREE AND APPLE TREE IN THE REAR GARDEN, AND WORKS TO AN APPLE TREE IN THE FRONT GARDEN 4/00398/15/TPO – For review by LGPC

8.   Affordable Rural Housing – Cllr. Adams advised that he had  set up an initial meeting with Hastoe Housing Association on 23rd Feb, in order to explore and understand how they might assist the village regarding the possibility of developing small units for downsizing villagers and first time owner villagers.  

9. Utility Companies
	It was noted that BT had been installing ducting for cables along the path that was resurfaced only last year in Nettleden Road. BT will be contacted as part of the discussion regarding Utility Companies liaising with each other to avoid road closures and general disruption in the village. It was suggested and agreed that the Clerk takes photographs of the repair work so that we have a record against future failure due to e.g. sinkage.


10. Neighbourhood Plans.
Laura Wood Strategic Planning Team Leader from Dacorum Borough Council made a presentation to the meeting on Neighbourhood Planning. She set out the benefits and issues of creating a plan and provided context for how the plan fits into the overall planning framework. She also explained that less complicated vehicles for promoting development were available including the Community Right to Build. Full copy of the presentation slides is on the Parish web site in the ’News’ section. http://www.littlegaddesden.org.uk/news/index.html

11. Parking on National Trust land
	The Clerk confirmed that the National Trust had granted a licence in June 2011 to the owners of 32 The Green to regularise this long term parking issue. This permission (given by the NT as landowners), allowed two cars to be parked by the current owners at this particular location whilst they owned 32, The Green.

	It was noted that the rough and muddy car park opposite the southern end of the Green (along with other parking areas on the Ashridge Estate) had been surfaced with limestone chippings. Cllr. Kutluoglu asked whether the NT had sought planning consent for this surfacing. The Clerk was asked to contact the NT for confirmation.

	Cllr. Irving observed that the NT locally did not seem to see any need to advise or consult with the Parish Council on works on their land that impinged on Parish land.

12. Gaddesden Society web site and Rural Heritage Society (RHS) web site.
	Cllr. Adams asked that a meeting be set up with Rural Heritage Society to discuss the management/publishing of the Agenda and Minutes of the Parish Council which at the moment are published in full on both sites. The council felt this needed to be reviewed. Clerk to arrange a meeting with RHS.

A.O.B. 
	Cllr. Hyde advised that a meeting had been held with the NT and Ashridge Management College to look at the protection of the Lady Marian Alford Memorial. Both the memorial and the edge of the Green opposite were being damaged by heavy lorries turning into the Ashridge Estate. As a short term measure two logs had been placed around the base of the memorial with reflectors to make them visible to traffic. The Clerk was asked to check whether the logs encroached on the highway or whether they were seated on the verge and he agreed to raise this point at a planned meeting with the Peter Wright from Highways on Friday 20th. A permanent solution needs to be considered and will be on the agenda at a future meeting.

At the previous Parish meeting considerable concern was noted about the mud on the Ashridge estate road due to the rebuilding of the Crone Hill property. Cllr. Hyde had since made representations to the owner via the Architect and it was suggested that the owner Karen Solomon be thanked for reacting positively to the Council’s concerns.

Cllr. Kutluoglu asked the Clerk to speak to Malcolm Weaver about Church Road car park final phase and agree what area of land needed to be surfaced and which could be retained as grass without risk to the integrity of the grid laying.

Virginia Westmacott asked if someone could remove the risk of flooding, opposite Robin Hood House. The Clerk to contact the owner, (thought to be NT) to resolve.

The meeting closed at 10.22pm.             DATE OF NEXT MEETING – March 16th 2015
Signed by Chairman…………………Date……………………

